
 

 

I. Call to Order 

 

Meeting called to order by Chair Divine at 7:00 p.m. 

 

II. Pledge of Allegiance: 

 

Pledge of Allegiance led by Task Force Member Lenora Taylor. 

 

III. Roll Call: 

 

City Council & Staff: Todd Rullman, Director of Maintenance Services; Rod Affonso, Streets 

Maintenance Manager, and Kimberly DeLand, Administrative Supervisor 

 

Task Force Members Present: Blytha Bowers, Frederica Brewer, Lynne Clifton, Ginny Delaney, 

Alison Divine, Sharon Eva, Suzanne Gayle, Jeffrey Haman, Sarah Low, Bert Manzo, Anika 

Patterson, Tim Romano-Pugh, Scott Schroder, Lenora Taylor, and Jacquelyn Young 

 

Task Force Members Absent: Chuck Horner, Hasieb Lemar, Adithya Naresh, Megha Salpekar, 

and Tawana Smith 

 

Youth Commission Liaison: None 

 

Guest (Visitor Sign-In): None 

 

IV. Public Comments: 

 

a. Task Force Member Bowers: I want to provide an overview of the Task Force 

goals and accomplishments. Our goal is to preserve the environment and enhance 

the visual appearance of the City through the engagement of others. We accomplish 

this goal through our clean up and landscape events. 

 

Make a Difference Day is one of our larger events and in 2014 we had over 400 

participants. We support the Adopt A Block program and we established the annual 

Citywide Garage Sale. 

 

We focus on three major areas: 

• Community/Cleanup Events 

• Community Engagement 

• Policies that supports a clean and green environment 

 

Discussion: We support and recommend policy? 
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Director Rullman: Yes, for example the Task Force supported the Illegal 

Dumping Policy that holds the property owners responsible for maintaining and 

keeping the public right-of-way fronting his/her property free of trash and debris. 

The Task Force advocated for this policy and gained Council’s support for this 

policy. 

 

Vice Chair Delaney: Council Member Mendall encourages the Task Force to 

support policy. We have a Policy Ad Hoc Committee where we discuss ideas like 

partnering with Waste Management or support banning plastic bags and plastic 

straws and we bring ideas to the Task Force. 

 

b. Chair Divine: East Bay Community Energy (EBCE) Community Presentation is 

Thursday, November 29th from 6:30 PM – 8:00 PM at City Hall, 777 B Street, Conf. 

Room 2A, Hayward. Representatives will present on the new, cleaner energy 

options available to Hayward community members. Representatives will also 

present on Clean Vehicle Rebate Project (CVRP), the state rebate program for 

electric vehicles, how to apply for rebate, rebate amounts, and eligibility. 

 

V. Approval of Meeting Minutes from October 25, 2018 

 

It was motioned/seconded by Task Force Members Delaney and Bowers and passed by majority 

vote to approve the October 25, 2018 meeting minutes with the amendment to show Council 

Member Mendall as present for the October meeting 15:0:0 (5 absent). 

 

VI. Presentations 

 

a. Downtown Streets Team Update – Amanda Olson 

 

Amanda Olson: I am here to provide an update on the Downtown Streets Team (DST) and request 

a donation of $1,000 to partner with the Task Force, which will include five team members at eight 

cleanup events in 2019 (?). 

 

The DST started in Palo Alto in 2005. The homeless people feel that the worst thing about being 

homeless is “The way people look down on me.” DST is helping homeless people rebuild their 

lives through the dignity of work. 

 

DST Model: (1) Homeless and low-income people volunteer with us and work collaboratively on 

beautification projects around the community; and (2) in return, Team Members receive a basic 

needs stipend while receiving case management and employment services. Basic Needs Stipends 

are (1) designed to eliminate panhandling and to prevent “survival mode” (2) tied to levels 

(participation); and (3) non-cash. 

 

As a result, 90% of the DST participants reported improved self-esteem, pride, and/or a sense of 

self-worth. DST partners with several organizations and continues to grow. 

 

DST has weekly meetings every Tuesday from 12:30 – 1:30 PM at the Hayward Area Historical 

Society, 22380 Foothill Blvd., Hayward. 

 

b. Financial Report 

 



Kimberly DeLand: Since the last meeting, there were two reimbursements, food/drink purchase 

for the last beautification event, a facility use fee at Tennyson High School, and the purchase of 

business cards. 

 

Discussion: There was discussion on partnering with churches or renting a port-a-potty for the 

beautification events at the Hayward schools. 

 

VII. Action Items 

 

a. Discuss and Approve the Bylaw Recommendations 

 

Director Rullman: I talked to the City Attorney about changing from a Task Force to a 

Commission and these are the highlights of our conversation: 

 

• City Charter (Chapter 9) may limit the desire to change from Task Force to a Commission. 

The City Attorney Office previously determined that the Task Force is not a Charter-level 

advisory body, consequently term limits do not apply. City employees, residents, non-

residents who are not registered to vote are eligible to be appointed (within the Council’s 

discretion). 

• Commissions do have term limits, City employees cannot serve on a commission, and 

commissioners must be registered voters. 

• The Council will likely determine if the Task Force can be renamed a commission. 

• A Council resolution renaming the Task Force could spell out that it is not a Chapter 9 

advisory body. 

• Recommendation: If desired, the Task Force should move forward with its list of 

recommendations to the Council (Name change and become a Commission) and get 

Council’s concurrence in the form of a resolution. After the resolution, the bylaws should 

be updated. 

• Alternatively, the Council could confirm that it is a Charter-level commission, in which 

case the restrictions (term limits, etc.) would apply 

 

Chair Divine:  My recommendation is to change the membership from 30 to 20; change from a 

Task Force to a Commission; and change our name to Clean & Green Commission. 

 

Discussion: What is the advantage of changing from a Task Force to a Commission? Task Force 

sounds temporary, recruiting new members is difficult as a “Task Force” because it seems 

temporary, and there can be some branding issues. 

 

Some members feel that the community is familiar with Keep Hayward Clean & Green as a Task 

Force and it is part of the Task Force’s story with the community. Some members indicated that 

Task Force seem temporary or short-term. 

 

During the recruitment process there needs to be a better description for Keep Hayward Clean & 

Green and more publicity for this group. The Community Engagement Fair at the Citywide 

Cleanup Event at Weekes Park provides an opportunity to reach out to the community and provide 

information about KHCG. 

 

It was motioned/seconded by Task Force Members Romano-Pugh and Brewer and passed by 

majority vote to make recommendations to Council to change from a Task Force to a Commission 

14:0:1 (5 absent). 

 



It was motioned/seconded by Task Force Members Low and Taylor and passed by majority vote 

to make recommendations to Council to change the membership from 30 to 20 members 14:0:1 (5 

absent). 

 

It was motioned/seconded by Task Force Member Romano-Pugh and Vice Chair Haman and 

passed by majority vote to table the recommendation to change the name 15:0:0 (5 absent). 

 

b. Approval of 2019 Meeting & Beautification Events 

 

It was motioned/seconded by Task Force Member Manzo and Vice Chair Haman and passed by 

majority vote approve the 2019 Meeting & Beautification Events 15:0:0 (5 absent). 

 

VIII. Community Cleanups and Upcoming Events 

 

a. Tennyson High School 10/25/18 Task Force Members Bowers and Eva 

 

Task Force Member Bowers: This event was Make A Difference Day and CSUEB usually 

provides many students. The event went well. We collected 191 items. 

 

Discussion: We have participants who are dropped off at the event who are under 18 years old and 

they sign their own forms. Are we supposed to stop the parents and have them sign the form before 

they leave the event? Some of the students go with the adults. It is recommended that there should 

be at least two adults when taking students.  

 

Does the form indicate that students will go with adults? The form says, “Please note: Adult 

supervision is NOT provided by the City of Hayward at this event. All volunteers under the age of 

18 must be accompanied by a participating adult.” 

 

b. Palma Ceia Park 11/15/18 Chair Divine and Task Force Member Romano-

Pugh 

 

Chair Divine: I am proposing that we cancel the event at Palma Ceia Park on Saturday due to the 

poor air quality due to the Camp Fires. 

 

Discussion: How will the pre-registered volunteers know that the event has been cancelled? 

 

Director Rullman: Kimberly drafted an email and we will send the volunteers an email that the 

event has been cancelled. Our Media team is aware that the event may be cancelled, and they are 

ready to send out the message on social media. We will take our electronic message board to the 

event site on Friday and bring it back Saturday to let participants know that the event has been 

cancelled. 

 

The Task Force agreed to cancel the event.  

 

IX. Announcements/Updates 

 

a. Council Member Updates – None  

 

b. Staff Update 

 

Director Rullman: We are planning to have the February meeting at the new library, so 

the Task Force can also get a tour of the new library.  



 

c. Chair Updates: Thank you to Amanda Olson for providing an update on the 

Downtown Streets Team. 

 

X. Adjournment (8:53 PM) 


